Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

September 1, 2020
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Sidney Green, Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Corinne Yourman, Jane Merkin
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the July meeting were approved.
Old Business
Jane Merkin informed the Committee that Maryland does not have legislation specifically  prohibiting sales of used vehicles with open recalls, but Courts have held consumers in Maryland who have been harmed can prevail in court under state consumer law.  Ms. Merkin reported that the consumer advocates with whom she checked think a failed effort to enact a statutory prohibition could cause some courts to treat the failed effort as an admission that there is no protection under current law.  Mr. Michaels noted that the point of legislation is preventing dealer sales before anyone gets harmed, in addition to damages after the fact, and it would be enforceable by government separate from allowing injured consumers to sue for relief. 
Ms. Merkin said the Maryland Consumer Rights Coalition informed her that they have reports with advice on their website regarding car dealer rebate advertising, but that it would be difficult to pass any legislation on this issue. Tracy Rezvani stated that Howard County’s Advisory Committee no longer has enough members for a quorum and cannot meet with this Committee. Ms. Rezvani will provide contact information, and Dan Caplan and Jim Michaels will reach out to people who may have an interest in serving on that Committee.  
Mr. Michaels looked further at new vehicle dealer advertising and noticed an issue involving the inconsistency of how freight charges were reflected in MSRP and selling price, in his view making the ads misleading. OCP noted it currently has one consumer complaint on this, as well.  He stated that he received information from MVA that there were 62 new car dealer locations in Montgomery County. Mr. Michaels made a motion that the Committee recommend that OCP issue written guidance to new vehicle dealers in Montgomery County under its supervision to address advertising practices. Ms. Merkin seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The Committee discussed providing future input to OCP if it goes forward on developing written guidance as the recommended.     
New Business

Tracy Rezvani discussed “brushing” scams. These involve shipping products to consumers who did not purchase them in order to create verified transactions and post fake reviews about other items, or shipping empty packages to consumers who did purchase products in order to steal money while making it difficult for consumers to obtain chargebacks on their payment cards. Ms. Rezvani also discussed fake Zoom invitation scams which are used to capture personal information from consumers.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for July and August. Home Improvement complaints topped the list in July, followed by Automotive and Retail. Home Improvement topped the list again in August, followed by Retail. In July, Dan Caplan recorded a microwebinar on Mortgage Loan Forebearance, and Ms. Rezvani’s Montgomery College TV interview on OCP and Common Scams went live. In August, OCP staff did a presentation on Home Improvement at the Montgomery College Virtual Single Parent Conference. OCP now has access to eCitations. OCP’s furniture was returned to its Council Office Building space. Montgomery County Public Libraries has requested OCP conduct four programs in September and October.
The meeting adjourned at 9:35 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, October 6, 2020, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
